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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF  
THE LAW SOCIETY OF THE AUSTRALIAN CAPITAL TERRITORY 

HELD IN THE FUNCTIONS ROOM, CANBERRA CLUB, 45 WEST ROW, CANBERRA ON THURSDAY, 21 
SEPTEMBER 2006 AT 12.30PM 

 
Present: Trevor Barker, Rod Barnett, Robin Bell, Uwe Boettcher, Barbara Campbell, Tim 

Chadwick, Elspeth Bodley, Bill Coombes, Edward Corbitt, Linda Crebbin, Chris 
Donohue, Denis Farrar, Max Emanuel, Michael Flynn, Tony Foley, Andrew Freer, Phil 
Giles, Jim Gralton, Paul Gubecka, Brian Hatch, Walter Hawkins, Michael Higgins,  
Martin Hockridge, Michael Jurd, Leonie Kennedy, Tony Kidney, Jane Lally, Fred  
Lester, Brian Loftus, Don Malcolmson, Roberta McCrae, Athol Opas, Craig Painter, 
Nick Parmeter, Michael Phelps, Bill Redpath, Eunice Ryan, Emily Ryan, Stephen Sum, 
Gary Tamsitt, Tal Williams, Brian Tetlow, Charmaine Tunn, Louise Vardanega, Greg 
Walker, Ross Watch, Mary Villis, Angela Wisbey,  

 

In attendance: Messrs King and MacArthur, and Mss Sims, Clay, De Paoli and Mackay 
 
 
The meeting opened at 12.40 pm 
 
The President, Mr Walker, welcomed all members to the Annual General Meeting. 
  
1. APOLOGIES:    

Mss Lisa Barlin and Joanne Purcell and Messrs Denis O’Brien, Russell Miller, Michael Francis, 
David Mitchell, Eden Zanatta, Graeme Blank, Chris Chenoweth and Mark Tigwell 

 
2. MINUTES 

The minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 15 September were previously circulated to 
all members as part of the Annual Report.  
 
It was resolved (Hatch/Watch) that the Minutes be accepted. 

  
3. PRESIDENT'S REPORT 

The President’s report was previously circulated to all members as part of the Annual Report. 
 
The President reported that it had been an active year for the Society with the implementation of 
the Legal Profession Act 2006 as from 1 July 2006.  He said that there has been a lot of effort 
over a number of months, considering the original draft and negotiating with the Department 
and the Bar Association.  The President thanked Council members, and the members of the  
negotiating team:  Mr Bill Redpath, the Executive Director and Ms Clay for their assistance  
provided during the project.  He said that this had increased the workload of the Society beyond 
what it would normally have been.   
 
The President said the major challenge now will be compliance with the costs disclosures and 
review provisions.  The new regime is scheduled to commence on 1 January 2007.  He said that 
the Society has spoken with departmental representatives asking that the commencement date 
be deferred to either 1 April or 1 July 2007.   



6 

Annual Report 2006-07 

The President reported that there was a high take-up rate for the Incorporated Legal Practice  
regime.  So far about 11 firms had decided to incorporate.  Seminars conducted with Mr Ian  
Hallett had had a beneficial effect.   
 
The President said that the Professional Standards Director, Mr Tony Kidney, is about to retire.  
He said that he had worked closely with him during the 11 years Tony has been with the Society.  
He said that Tony had revitalised the way in which the job has been done;  he has the respect of 
the profession and will be greatly missed.  He said that Mr Kidney and his wife Margaret, will be 
the Society’s Guests of Honour at the Annual Dinner in October.  The President announced that 
Mr Robert Reis will be the Society’s new Professional Standards Director, taking up the position 
on 4 October 2006.  He said that Mr Reis has been in practice for over 20 years and has a 
wealth of skill and experience.   
 
He said it has been a busy year and productive year and a challenging one.  The President 
thanked the members of Council, the Society’s committees, the Executive Director and the  
Secretariat for all the assistance provided throughout the year.   
 
It was resolved (Watch/Hatch) that the President’s report be accepted. 

  
4.  FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

The 2005-06 Financial Statements were previously circulated to all members as part of the  
Annual Report.   
 
Mr Coombes reported that it had been another tranquil year as far as the accounts were  
concerned.  The Society had maintained a surplus of approximately $33,000 and expects the 
same sort of management targets to be pursued over the next year, although the Society was 
budgeting to break even.  Income had risen this year due principally to the membership  
increase.  Higher revenue from the Practice Management Course had also contributed.  The 
Treasurer thanked Tony Kidney and Rod Barnett for their efforts in that respect.  He reported 
that no-one had defalcated during the year.  The Statutory Interest Account had grown with a  
distribution of $1.25 million to various legal aid organisations.   
 
He said that there has been an increase in legal fees paid for disciplinary matters and the  
Society was doing everything possible to recover those fees.  He thanked Mr MacArthur and Ms 
Lui for their assistance throughout the year. 
 
Mr Farrar addressed the meeting in relation to the Statutory Deposit Account.  He said that the 
Statutory Deposit Account (SDA) contained $7.3 million as at 30 June 2006.  He said that the 
SDA had been created to enable the Society to generate interest from monies held by the  
Society, under the Legal Practitioners Act, from the trust accounts of members.   
 
He said that from April this year trust accounts will only be held with banks that the Society  
approves.  Mr Farrar recommended that the Society should investigate driving a better bargain 
for the provision of the interest paid on solicitors’ trust accounts as commercial rates would be 
5.5-6%.  If the Society could generate a better return it would make a difference to the legal aid 
system in the territory funded by the SIA.  Mr Farrar also recommended that the Society move to 
dispense with the Statutory Deposit Account.  On behalf of the Legal Aid Commission Mr Farrar 
thanked the Society for the contribution from the SIA.   
 
In response Mr Coombes said that the Society was making enquiries about the former issue and 
the matter of the SDA will be considered during the course of the year.   
 
It was resolved (Hatch/Watch) that the Financial statements for 2005-06 be accepted.   
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The President said that it was Mr Coombes’ last year on the Executive Committee.  Mr 
Coombes has been on the Executive Committee for the past 6 years, however he will remain 
on Council.  He said that Mr Coombes has a deep understanding of how the profession works 
and thanked him for his contribution to the Executive’s activities.   
 
The President moved a vote of thanks to Mr Coombes.  This was carried by acclamation.   

  
5.  ELECTION OF COUNCIL 

The Executive Director noted that the Returning Officers appointed by Council, Mr Trevor 
Barker and Mr Tal Williams, had reported to the Society on the results of the election.  The  
Executive Director announced the results as follows: 
 
32% of the membership had voted. 
  
President:  Mr Greg Walker  
 
Vice Presidents: Mr Rod Barnett 
  Mr Athol Opas 
 
Secretary:  Ms Louise Vardanega 
 
Treasurer:  Ms Linda Crebbin  
 
Councillors: Ms Kay Barralet 
  Mr Bill Coombes 
  Ms Suzanne Falvi 
  Mr Brian Hatch 
  Mr Martin Hockridge 
  Mr Don Malcolmson 
  Mr Matt O’Brien 
  Ms Joanne Purcell 
  Ms Jayne Reece 
  Mr Paul Vane-Tempest 
 
It was noted that Mr Redpath would continue as Immediate Past President. 
 
It was resolved (Hatch/Watch) that the Returning Officers’ report be accepted. 

 
  
6. APPOINTMENT OF AN AUDITOR 

Members noted that Duesburys Nexia had indicated their willingness to accept appointment 
for 2006-07. 
 
It was resolved (Hatch/Watch) that Duesburys Nexia be appointed as Auditors for 2006-07. 

 
7.  OTHER BUSINESS 

The President reminded Councillors that the next meeting of Council was scheduled for 16  
October 2006.  Photographs of the new Councillors will be taken at 5.00 pm prior to the  
meeting. 

 
8. CLOSE OF BUSINESS 
 

The meeting closed at 1.05 pm 
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OFFICE BEARERS 2006-07 

  President: Mr Greg Walker 

  Vice President: Mr Rod Barnett 

  Vice President: Mr Athol Opas 

  Secretary: Ms Louise Vardanega 

  Treasurer: Ms Linda Crebbin 

  Immediate Past President: Mr Bill Redpath 

                         Executive Member: Mr Brian Hatch 

 

COUNCIL MEMBERS 2006 - 07 

Ms Kay Barralet  

Mr Bill Coombes   

Ms Suzanne Falvi  

Mr Martin Hockridge  

Mr Don Malcolmson  

Mr Matt O’Brien  

Ms Joanne Purcell (until 30 June 2007)  

Ms Jayne Reece  

Mr Paul Vane-Tempest  

  

Ms Eunice Ryan (from 20 August 2007)  

 

SOCIETY SECRETARIAT 

  Executive Director: Mr Larry King 

  Professional Standards Director: Mr Rob Reis 

  Accountant: Mr Stewart MacArthur 

  Executive Secretary: Ms Debbie Sims 

  Member Services Officer: Ms Yvette De Paoli 

Committee Administrator: Ms Jan Dutton 

  Bookkeeper: Mrs Kathleen Lui 

  Complaints Secretary: Mrs Linda Mackay 

  Project Officer: Ms Jo Clay 

  Receptionist: Ms Jocelyn Campbell 
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THE LAW SOCIETY  
OF THE AUSTRALIAN CAPTIAL TERRITORY 

 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 2006-07 

A Busy Year  
2006-07 has been a particularly busy year as a result of 
the general economic growth from which Canberra’s 
legal profession has also benefited. As a result of that 
growth, and the concomitant increase in interest rates, 
the statutory funds managed by the Society have  
increased significantly to the benefit of the those who 
have had access to legal aid provided by the State and 
community organisations.  I am therefore grateful for the 
support of the Executive Committee and the Council in 
what was also a busy year for the Society.  It is also  
leasing to note that the higher workload has not reduced 
the pro bono efforts of the profession if activity by the 
Society’s Pro Bono Clearing House is an indication:   
referrals increased from 29 to 43 over the previous year. 
It is testament to a professional ethos that busy lawyers 
are still prepared to volunteer their personal time to  
improve the professional standards of their calling and 
to assist others in the community.   

Legal Profession Act 2006  
Bedding down the new Act, coping with changes to the 
Model Law (resulting in amendments to the Act) and  
grappling with the Regulations under the Act were by far 
the most time-consuming activities for your Council and 
Executive over the preceding year. Our ambition, to  
ensure a trouble-free transition for the profession to the 
new regulatory system has not always been possible to 
realise. At the time of writing, Parts 3.1 (Trust Account-
ing) and 3.2 (Cost Disclosure and Assessment) have yet 
to commence. They are scheduled to commence on 1 
October 2007.  The Society has put much effort into  
preparing the profession for that event.  Many good  
people have devoted many hours preparing standard 
documents and explanatory material to guide members 
through the new provisions.   
The Society is particularly appreciative of the good  
working relationship we have developed with senior  
officers of the Department of Justice and Community 
Safety.  The absence of such a relationship would have 
made this massive exercise impossible. I should also 
record our appreciation of the stirling efforts of Ron 
Travers, Nichole Armitage, Adrian Bray, Tony Cibiras and 
the Society’s staff, and in particular our Project Officer, 
Jo Clay.   
There are still many loose ends to tidy up – such as the 
details of how the Disciplinary Tribunal will operate - but 
I am hopeful that our principal aim, the profession’s  
relatively smooth transition to the new regulatory  
system, can be realised.   

Courts Administration  
An eventful year saw the introduction of harmonised 
rules in the Supreme and Magistrates Courts. The  
Society was closely engaged in the development of the 
rules through our Civil Litigation Committee, ably  

assisted by prominent solicitor Col Blain.  Improvements 
to courts procedures and administration are being  
pursued at a number of levels:  through a Stakeholders 
Committee chaired by the Chief Justice;  as part of an  
on-going long term review by the Department of Justice 
and Community Safety;  and as part of a total review of 
the ACT’s network of tribunals.   
July saw the retirement of long standing and much liked 
Magistrate Michael Somes.  It seems to me a pity that 
Magistrate Somes’ position on the Bench is unlikely to 
be filled at least in the short term.  In October we will 
lose Justice Crispin who has elected to retire early.  Both 
these outstanding judicial officers will be sorely missed.   
The incidence of overdue reserved judgments in the  
Magistrates Court continues to cause concern and we 
are seeking to explore ways in which we may assist the 
Court in achieving a satisfactory long-term solution to 
this problem.   

Tribunals  
As this report goes to press, the Society is gearing up to 
respond to the Department’s Discussion Paper on the 
review of ACT Tribunals.  I have referred the Discussion 
Paper to a number our committees whose members  
typically deal with Tribunals and we have scheduled a 
Members Forum at which the proposals in the  
Discussion Paper will be considered and members’ 
views gathered.  This is an important issue which we can  
expect will determine the nature and administration of 
tribunals for many years to come. 

Statutory Responsibilities  
The regulation of the professional conduct of solicitors in 
the Territory, one of the Society’s traditional roles, has 
been made more complicated this year by the necessity 
to come to grips with the new provisions of the Legal  
Profession Act 2006. The granting and renewal of  
practising certificates and the handling of complaints 
and disciplinary matters have all required the Society to 
develop new procedures and even new pro formas. I 
take some pride in the fact that the Society’s regulatory 
operations have continued efficiently to the benefit of 
the public and profession alike. 

Submissions  
The Society has engaged with government, the media 
and other parties on a wide variety of issues of interest 
to lawyers.  Some of those issues are listed below: 
• Powers of Attorney Act 
• Planning legislation 
• Review of ACT Workers’ Compensation 
• The future of AustLII 
• The NSW Legal Fees Panel Report 
• The relocation of the Registrar-General’s Office / 

Land Titles Office to Fyshwick 
• Consumer protection under the Unit Titles Act 
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• Relocation and the Paramountcy Principle 
• The funding of the Russell Fox Library 
• Proposals for Mandatory Continuing Legal Education 
• Exchange of contracts 
• The Law Council of Australia’s Model Equal  

Opportunity Briefing Policy 
• Single Expert Evidence and the Civil Law (Wrongs) Act. 

People  
During the year a number of industry identities were  
honoured or moved on.  Former President, Christopher 
Chenoweth was awarded the Medal in the Order of  
Australia for his contribution to the profession and the 
community in general.  Former Law Society Councillor 
and Treasurer Linda Crebbin was appointed by the  
Government to the onerous duties of Disability and  
Children’s Services Commissioner and Young Persons 
Commissioner.  The former CEO of the Legal Aid Office, 
Chris Staniforth, opted for early retirement down at his 
beloved Batemans Bay. Long serving Professional  
Standards Director, Tony Kidney, retired (after, it seems, 
150 years in the workforce) to be replaced by new PSD, 
Rob Reis. Former Deputy Registrar, Annie Glover, was 
promoted to the position of Registrar upon the  
retirement of the former incumbent, Jill Circosta.   

Vale  
Some departures of a sadder nature included the 
deaths of the Hon Rae Else-Mitchell  and former Justice 
John Kelly.  The profession was also saddened by the 
untimely death of Professor Philippa Weeks of the ANU 
Law Faculty.  

Depression  
In the light of a report by BeyondBlue much has been 
written about the depressive state of a relatively small 
number of lawyers. Nevertheless, the Society has  
decided to take seriously this warning and has taken the 
step of renewing for an additional two years our contract 
with Relationships Australia, a professional counselling 
service which deals with much more than domestic  
relationships. There is also access for members to our 
Senior Counsellors and our Young Lawyer mentors. 

Young Lawyers  
Because they represent the future of our profession, the 
Society has put some effort into encouraging the  
involvement in the affairs of the profession by its young 
lawyers.  I am pleased to say that our present crop of 
young lawyers is an active, even a feisty, lot.  Apart from 
their excellent organisation of the Law Week Quiz Night, 
the Young Lawyers Committee has arranged sponsor-
ship for many of their own functions, the number and 
extent of which have increased considerably over the 
last year (and they don’t all involve drinks after work!)  I 
am particularly pleased to report that the retiring Chair 
of our Young Lawyers Committee, Elizabeth Lee, has just 
been elected the Chair of Australian Young Lawyers.   
An initiative taken this year has been the establishment 
of the inaugural ACT Law Society Young Lawyers Award.  
Nominations have been sought and the Rules are on our 
website for all to see. The Young Lawyers’ Patron,  
Justice Terry Connolly, has agreed to chair the judging 

committee.  The winner’s name will be announced at the 
Annual Dinner on 25 October 2007.   

National Matters  
As this Society’s representative on the Board of  
Directors of the Law Council of Australia, I have attended 
the quarterly Directors’ meetings in addition to the  
quarterly meetings of the Conference of Law Societies.  
All members will have observed the Law Council’s  
responsiveness to a number of rule-of-law issues,  
including the now celebrated Hicks case and the  
Commonwealth and State Anti-Terrorism legislation.  
These are very important fundamental issues but, in the 
eyes of many solicitors, the real test of the effectiveness 
of our national peak body and federal lobby is how it 
responds to more prosaic national issues which affect 
the daily professional and commercial lives of working 
solicitors. It will be interesting to see how the Law  
Council responds to this challenge now that its  
constituent bodies have agreed to considerably increase 
capitation fees in an effort to boost its resources.   

Other Matters  
Some of the other matters that the Society confronted 
and dealt with during the year are listed below: 
• The collapse of HIH – ACT firms adversely affected by 

the demise of HIH / FAI have been now assisted 
through the Fidelity Fund. 

• Information barriers – formerly known as Chinese 
Walls 

• Participation on the ANU Legal Workshop’s Advisory 
and Curriculum committees 

• Consideration of the possibility of a Professional 
Standards Scheme in the Territory 

• Neutral Evaluation 

75th Anniversary  
2008 will mark the 75th anniversary of this Society 
which began all those years ago as the Law Society of 
the Territory for the Seat of Government.  In a technical 
sense the Society pre-dates the ACT itself. The Functions 
and Law Week Committee are planning a suitable 
method of celebrating this milestone.   

And Finally ....  
This is the conclusion of my second term as your  
President.  It has been a great challenge as well as a 
great privilege.  Thank you for the confidence you have 
placed in me.  I hope I leave this wonderful professional  
institution in as good or better shape than I found it.  For 
my part I thank those who assisted me on the Council, 
on the Executive Committee and on the staff of the  
Secretariat.  I am confident that this Society is in good 
hands and will prosper.   

 

 

 
 

Greg Walker  
President 
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COMMITTEES MEMBERSHIP & REPORTS 
2006-07 

CHURCH ♣ 

Lady Lorraine Bevan (Chair) 
Barbara Campbell 
Chris Erskine 
Ken Hubert 

The Church Committee only meets 4 or 5 times from, 
end August onwards.  During these few months before 
Christmas we have to move very expeditiously to send 
out the many various invitations and obtain the  
necessary approval for the date and venue. 

The service this year was held at  St. John the Baptist 
Church, Constitution Avenue, Canberra. Again this year, 
as we always try to do, the Committee decided to be  
innovative. 

The format, the participation of the many people  
involved in the service and the speaker, Dr Paul Collins, 
Theologin, for whose address we wish to particularly 
thank. 

We were happy as to the number of members who  
attended the service, which appears to be improving 
year after year.  Again I must thank Mr Ken Hubert for 
his efforts in promotion and advertising.  I also wish to 
thank Ms Barbara Campbell for her participation and 
efforts in organising the bagpipes being played at the 
beginning and the recorder group. 

As stated previously, we are the only place in Australia 
which holds an Ecumenical Church Service, and again I 
re-iterate that as the Committee puts so much work into 
the service to ensure that all denominations are catered 
for, we would like to see more practitioners support the 
commencement of the Legal year by attending the 
church service. 

I wish to thank all those clergy who have assisted, the 
Choir for their beautiful rendition of song, the organist, 
and the various members of the Courts and our House 
of Assembly for being involved. 

I wish to particularly thank Mr Chris Erskine and Rev. 
Greg Thompson through his assistant Mr Tony Reily for 
their assistance and advice. Mr Erskine’s expertise with 
music and organising that side of things is invaluable. 

Overall, we believe this year’s service was most  
successful, and of course, we will strive to improve the 
service each year. 

It is always a pity that more practitioners do not attend.  
Even if they do not normally go to church, or even if they 
do not agree with God, or Christian principals, the  

address is always more than worthwhile. 

It is, however, very unfortunate that despite a number of 
requests we have not been advised of a date for the  
service prior to June of this year or indeed any year.  This 
would have made our job a lot easier.  The reason being 
simply that the Governor General’s appointments are 
often taken up prior to July, and the High Court Judges 
(who we would like to have been involved more often) 
have their leave and other engagements booked prior to 
July.  Not having this date by end June inhibits the  
Committee in their choice of speakers available, and 
also restricts the format for the service. 

Lorraine Bevan (Chair) 

CIVIL LITIGATION ♦ 

Richard Faulks (Chair) 
Graeme Blank 
Mary Brennan 
Rebecca Curran 
Annie Glover 
John Henry 
Steven Hausfeld 
Walter Hawkins  
Hugh Jorgensen  
John Little 
Melanie McKean/Sarah Simpson 
Russell Patrick 
Karl Pattenden 
Richard Refshauge 

The Civil Litigation Committee has met monthly  
throughout the last 12 months, and has continued to be 
well supported by members of the profession,  
Registrars from both courts, and the Director of Public 
Prosecutions. 

Our agenda has been a busy one, bearing in mind  
ongoing issues relating to the provisions of the Civil Law 
(Wrongs) Act 2002 and, in particular, ongoing  
uncertainty with the chapter dealing with expert  
evidence. 

Of recent times, the government has announced a  
review of the CTP scheme and proposed amendments to 
the Road Transport (General) Act, and the Committee 
has been monitoring those matters and will, no doubt, 
have a much more active role in reviewing the changes 
once details are announced. 
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One of the major projects for the Committee has been 
the review by the ACT Government of the Workers’  
Compensation Scheme. A sub committee involving 
members of the Civil Litigation Committee, the Bar  
Association, and the Australian Lawyers Alliance, was 
formed to respond to requests for a submission by the 
review panel, and a detailed submission was prepared, 
including case studies compiled from clients of various 
committee members. The Workers’ Compensation  
Review Team is scheduled to release its report in the 
near future, and the Civil Litigation Committee will be 
involved in reviewing the report and the  
recommendations made, and, if appropriate, making 
submissions to government. 

There has also been an ongoing monitoring of the new 
Court Procedures Rules and, at times, discussions about 
changes to those Rules. Our Committee is fortunate that 
it is well represented on the Joint Rules Advisory  
Committee, as I am a member, and so are Registrars 
Glover and Jorgensen, as well as Richard Refshauge. 
Through input of members of the Society, we have been 
able to recommend changes to the Rules, where  
appropriate, and many of those changes have been  
implemented.  This will be an ongoing process, and the 
item remains a permanent fixture on our agenda. 

I express my sincere thanks to the members of the Civil 
Litigation Committee, who are proactive in raising  
important issues concerning litigation in the ACT and are 
always willing to assist with important projects placed 
before the Committee.  I expect that the next 12 months 
will be no different in that regard. 

Richard Faulks (Chair) 

COLLABORATIVE LAW ♦ 

Phil Davey (Chair) 
Greg Brackenreg 
Lois Clifford 
Rebecca Curran 
Julie Dobinson 
Jill Heeley/Heidi Yates 
Kathryn Heuer 
Margaret Reid 
Helen Small 

The Collaborative Law Committee of the Law Society 
held its inaugural meeting on 15 June 2006.  The aims 
and objectives of the Collaborative Law Committee  
include encouraging the development of collaborative 
practice across a range of practice areas in the ACT;  
providing information about Collaborative Practice to the 
legal profession and other professionals; and  
establishing and maintaining a dialogue with key stake 
holders including lawyers and other professions in each 
state and territory. 

During the past 12 months the committee has put in 
place a strategic plan for the development of  
collaborative practice within the Australian Capital  

Territory and has commenced work in relation to the 
implementation of the plan. 

In June 2006 the committee made submissions to the 
Attorney General’s Department in relation to a draft  
report to the Attorney about collaborative practice in 
family law. The report was published in December 2006. 

In July 2006, the committee lent its support to the  
holding of a Collaborative Law Forum in Canberra which 
was held on 27 July 2006.  The forum was attended by 
representatives from key service providers in the area of 
family law in the ACT and was extremely successful. 

In August 2006 the committee, through the President, 
wrote to each State and Territory Law Society advising 
them of the establishment of the committee and  
outlining the proposed work of the committee. 

In September 2006 the committee made  
representations, through the President, to the Law  
Council of Australia recommending the formation of a 
Collaborative Law Committee of the Law Council of  
Australia. The Law Council of Australia has since formed 
a Collaborative Law Committee and we look forward to 
working closely with the Law Council Committee in the 
future. 

The Committee has recently been in contact with other 
Law Society Committees to make arrangements for  
members of the Collaborative Law Committee to make 
presentations to those committees about collaborative 
practice and it is anticipated that those presentations 
will take place in the near future. Arrangements are also 
being made to make a presentation for students at  
Legal Workshop. The Committee is also finalising work in 
relation to the preparation of an information brochure 
about collaborative practice for dissemination to  
members of the public. It is anticipated that the  
brochure will be available from the Law Society and 
other outlets including the Family Relationships Centre 
in Woden. 

The development of Collaborative Practice in the ACT is 
still in its early stages.  It has taken a foot hold in the 
area of family law, however it is hoped that there will be 
increasing interest from a wider range of practice areas 
in the future.  

Phillip Davey (Chair) 

COMMERCIAL & BUSINESS LAW ♦ 

Brian Tetlow (Chair) 
Rod Badgery 
Allan Bedford 
Peter Garrisson 
Katy Grimes  
David Hanstein 
John Irvine 
Richard Lewis 
Chris MacPhillamy 
Jill McSpedden 
Geoff Nicoll 
Peter Quinton 



13 

Annual Report 2006-07 

The Committee meets monthly and has tried to act  
pro-actively in relation to issues of significance to the 
profession. 

This year the Committee has largely focused its  
attention on the new Powers of Attorney Act.  This has 
included:- 

• Lengthy consideration of the new Act 
• Submission to Government on the new Act 
• Seminar on the new Act which was attended by over 

100 practitioners 
• Notices to Law Society members regarding the new 

Act. 

As well as this issue a broad range of matters have 
come before the Committee and my thanks go to the 
Committee members for the time and effort they have 
put into the Committee’s work. 

In particular, I would like to recognise the efforts of  
Richard Clarke who has retired from the Committee this 
year.  His assistance and efforts for the Law Society are 
greatly appreciated. 

Brian Tetlow (Chair) 

COMPLAINTS ♠ 

Graeme Finlayson (Chair) 
Rod Barnett 
Bill Coombes 
Sheena Dadge (Lay member) 
Michael Deasey 
Jim Dunn 
Michael Eley 
Tony Foley 
Karen Fogarty 
Jeanine Lloyd  
Col Maclachlan 
Joanne Purcell  
Ross Reid 
Tal Williams (until December 2006) 

With the introduction of the Legal Profession Act 2006 
from 1 July 2006 the Professional Conduct Rules  
became binding on practitioners as subordinate  
legislation. The new complaints and discipline  
provisions, found in Chapter 4 of the Act, depart from 
the former Legal Practitioners Act 1970 in a number of 
useful and pragmatic ways which have confirmed the 
established procedures used by the Committee in the 
past in discharging its function of the initial investigation 
of complaints. 

Examples include provisions on the type of conduct  
capable of being unsatisfactory professional conduct 
and professional misconduct, conduct to which Chapter 
4 applies, procedural provisions on the handling of 
Chapter 4 complaints, and generally on the investigation 
of such complaints. The Act also requires that  
investigations of Chapter 4 complaints apply the rules of 
procedural fairness and are dealt with as efficiently and 

quickly as practicable. 

The Act also established the Disciplinary Tribunal in 
place of the former Professional Conduct Board.  The 
Disciplinary Tribunal consists, in total, of Master David 
Harper as Chairman, the former Justice John Gallop QC 
as Deputy Chairman and a panel of barristers, solicitors 
and lay persons.  

A further departure from the former Act has been the  
introduction of the right of complainants and practitio-
ners to appeal decisions of the Society to the Discipli-
nary Tribunal in respect of complaints. The current legis-
lative framework pertaining to such appeals gives the 
Disciplinary Tribunal extensive powers arguably includ-
ing the power to hear a matter on appeal de novo.  The 
Law Society has, in consultation with the Department of 
Justice and Community Safety, made further  
recommendations in relation to the appeals process. 

There were 99 formal complaints received during the  
reporting year, one less than the previous year.  Two  
complaints, received in the previous year, were heard  
before the Professional Conduct Board in December 
2006. In both instances, a finding of unsatisfactory  
professional conduct was made against the solicitors 
concerned and the Board ordered, inter alia, that these 
members both attend a course in Ethics conducted by 
the Legal Workshop at ANU. 

In addition to the handling of the formal complaints that 
were received, there were approximately 200 enquiries 
received from practitioners and 250 from members of 
the public.   

To assist practitioners, an analysis of the complaints 
received has been carried out.  This analysis indicates 
the type of conduct which are raised in the complaint.  A 
comparison with the previous four years has been  
included so the member can see whether or not a  
pattern is emerging. 

In relation to the nature of the complaints, the major 
areas of concern were: 

Type of Matter 05/06 04/05 03/04 02/03 

Costs 24 32 28 23 

Failure to  
communicate 

10 19 7 16 

Failure to follow  
instructions 

5 5 6 4 

Possible negligence 16 10 5 1 

Discourtesy 13 20 6 9 

Conflict of interest 5 11 3 8 

Delay 6 15 13 3 

General Conduct 30 18 18 8 

Acting without  
instructions 

3 6 1 9 

Failure to pay 3rd 
parties 

1 3 6 13 

06/07 

24 

23 

12 

13 

9 

3 

29 

30 

7 

2 
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After eleven years as the Professional Standards  
Director, Tony Kidney retired last October. Tony’s  
contribution to the Society, and the Complaints  
Committee in particular, was invaluable and on behalf of 
the Committee, I thank him for his contribution. Rob 
Reis is proving to be a very able replacement for Tony. I 
welcome him to the position. I extend my gratitude to 
Tony, Rob and Linda Mackay and all members of the 
Committee for their hard work & dedication over the 
past year. 

Graeme Finlayson (Chair) 

CONTINUING LEGAL EDUCATION ♣ 

Mark Blumer (Chair) 
Graeme Blank 
Barbara Campbell 
Avinesh Chand  (until July 2006) 
Genevieve Cuddihy 
Anthony Field  
Michael James 
Gavin Lee 
Leah-Barbara Maguire 
Maria Mitchell  
Alison Osmand 
Jayne Reece  
Simon Taylor 

During the 2006/07 financial year, there were 19  
seminars and workshops with an average 33 people 
attending each.  A profit of $19,305.96 was made. 

This could be compared with the financial year ending 
30 June 2006, when an average of 41 people attended 
each of 27 seminars or workshops and a profit of 
$27,290 was made. 

Many topics were covered.   A valuable contribution was 
made by a series of skills workshops including advocacy. 

Our CLE co-ordinator, Yvette De Paoli, again did a very 
good job. 

The provision of CLE relies on the valuable and voluntary 
contribution of the committee members and the  
presenters; on behalf of the ACT profession, I thank 
them for that contribution once more. 

Mark Blumer (Chair) 

CRIMINAL LAW ♦ 

Martin Hockridge (Chair)  
Peter Bevan 
Helen Child 
Paul Edmonds 
Mark Fleming  
Sheila Foliaki Singh 
Miriam Garni  
Shane Gill 
Annie Glover 

John Jasinski 
Hugh Jorgensen 
Jerry Leyland 
John Lundy 
Rasa Mauragis 
Sean Moysey 
Matt O’Brien 
Darryl Perkins 
Richard Refshauge 
James Sabharwal 
Tim Sharman 
Amber Sullivan 
Jon White 

The Criminal Law Committee had another busy year. 

There have been significant procedural changes in the 
Supreme Court with the introduction of the Court  
Procedures Rules 2006. Those rules have now  
commenced to operate in the Magistrates Court. 

New criminal listing arrangements have been debated 
for some time and are now implemented in Magistrates 
Court. The committee has been involved in the  
discussion around that change, and Magistrate Burns 
attended a special meeting of the committee on this 
subject. Criminal defence practitioners broadly support 
the changes and anticipate that the changes will  
produce a more efficient listing system. 

The committee has discussed the arrangements being 
made for the operation of the new prison. We continue 
to do so. We have provided comment on the Corrections 
Management Bill. How new technology can be used in 
the prison context has been raised and is an important 
issue for practitioners in this area, particularly the  
potential for the use of video link. 

Comment was made opposing the suggestion that the 
law relating to the principle of double jeopardy needed 
to be changed. We also recommended that the ACT Law 
Society follow the lead of the Victorians and support a 
position against the death penalty. We also looked at 
the review of strict liability offences in the ACT, juvenile 
access to tobacco, and at proposals regarding entry and 
search provisions. The committee also debated the  
Children and Young Person’s Bill, noting the work of 
other committees. We continue to review the work being 
done on the Criminal Code. 

Members have discussed issues arising from the  
introduction of the Sentencing legislation. Those 
changes have thrown up some consequences that the 
committee will seek to address, particularly in relation to 
question of the level of discretion allowed to the  
Sentence Administration Board. 

Commonwealth law reform issues discussed have  
included identity crime, the inquiry into the future of  
serious organised crime, sedition, and bail and  
sentencing in remote communities. The Chair continues 
to keep in touch with national issues as a member of the 
Criminal law Liaison Committee of the Law Council. 

The committee agenda contains standing items of  
importance to criminal law solicitors. We regularly  
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consider any developments in the Family Violence  
Intervention program, drug and alcohol programs, and 
new criminal justice proposals. We benefit by having the 
Registrars of the Supreme Court and Magistrates Court, 
representatives from the Department of Justice &  
Community Safety and from Corrective Services, the  
Director of Public Prosecutions and other people from 
that office and the Commonwealth DPP as well as  
academics attending our meetings. Many “nuts and 
bolts” matters can be raised and sorted out. The  
assistance provided by private and legal aid solicitors 
giving up their time is much appreciated. 

I take this opportunity to extend my thanks to all  
committee members who have contributed to the work 
of the criminal law committee during the last year. 

Martin Hockridge (Chair) 

EQUALISING OPPORTUNITIES IN THE LAW  ♦ 

Noor Blumer (Chair) 
Jessica Dickerson 
Louise Donohoe 
Tristy Falkenberg 
Margaret Hunter 
Leonie Kennedy 
Janean Richards 
Alisa Taylor 
Sara Wedgwood 
Helen Weldon 

The Equalising Opportunities in the Law Committee  
reconvened in May this year, after an absence of some 
years.  An enthusiastic group has been formed and has 
met on 3 occasions. 

The committee has taken an interest in the Beyondblue 
survey of depression in the professions, which  
particularly shows that young women lawyers are at  
increased risk of developing depression. The EOL  
Committee has sought follow up and information from 
the Law Society with respect to existing counselling  
services such as Relationships Australia and the  
assistance provided to members in difficulty. 

The committee is represented on the EOL Committee of 
the Law Council of Australia by Noor Blumer who now 
chairs that committee.  Louise Donohoe is also on that 
committee representing the ACT Bar Association and 
Janean Richards as President of Australian Women  
Lawyers.  That EOL Law Council Committee is meeting in 
Brisbane in September to coincide with the National  
Indigenous Legal Conference. 

Leonie Kennedy, current president of the Women  
Lawyers Association of the ACT is also represented on 
the committee and reports that association. 

The EOL Committee is supportive of the Model Equality 
of Opportunity Briefing Policy and has supported the  
efforts of the Law Society and the Bar Association in  
promoting the policy with a joint letter to members. 

The EOL Committee in conjunction with the CLE  

Committee is organising a seminar on briefing counsel 
which will also highlight the briefing policy and women 
barristers in the ACT. 

The Law Council of Australia has recently endorsed  
Canberra company, Courage Partners, Consultants,  to 
provide a pilot programme to formulate and implement 
the reporting requirements of the Model Equality of  
Opportunity Briefing Policy.  Some Canberra firms and 
organisations are being approached to participate in the 
pilot programme. 

The committee is actively looking at work choices and 
work life balance options, opportunities and concessions 
for part time practitioners and the need for legal  
education in the areas of bullying, sexual harassment 
and EEO principles to be incorporated into ongoing legal 
education. 

Noor Blumer (Chair) 

FAMILY LAW ♦ 

Olivia Gesini (Chair) 
Kay Barralet 
Stephen Bourke 
George Brzostowski  
Mary Burgess 
Greg Burnett (Chair until July)  
Barbara Campbell 
Lois Clifford 
Julie Dobinson 
Denis Farrar 
Gavin Howard 
Pam Lyndon 
Margaret Reid 
David Ridge 

The last year has been a year of huge change for family 
law practice.  July 2006 saw the commencement of the 
Shared Parental Responsibility reforms to the, the  
introduction of the first 15 Family Relationships Centres 
(including one in Canberra) and the first stage of the 
three year overhaul of the Child Support system. 

During the year there were amendments to the Capital 
Gains Tax treatment of the matrimonial home on family 
breakdown, the extension of rollover relief to Binding 
Financial Agreements and a change in the treatment for 
tax purposes of rollovers for self-managed  
superannuation funds.   

The changes did not stop there. The property jurisdiction 
of the Federal Magistrates Court became unlimited in 
July 2006.  This means that that Court has the same 
jurisdiction to deal with property, children and  
maintenance issues arising out of the breakdown of a 
marriage as the Family Court.  It is still intended that the 
Family Court should deal with the more complex  
matters, being those that will take longer than 2 days to 
hear. 

The Family Court’s new Less Adversarial Trial method of 
adjudicating children’s cases (which grew out of the 
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Committee members Lois Clifford and George 
Brzostowski have also given presentations on a range of 
Family Law topics. 

The involvement of Committee members in Collaborative 
Law has been of national prominence.  In August 2006 
Olivia Gesini gave a presentation on to the National  
Pro-Bono Legal Convention which took place in  
Melbourne.  Earlier this year she and Juliette Ford  
addressed National Legal Aid on Collaborative Practice.  
In the middle of this year, committee member Julie  
Dobinson and partner, Phil Davey, also spoke on the 
topic in the T.E.N series of seminars in Brisbane and 
Sydney. 

The Committee responded to the Family Law Council’s 
discussion paper on and endorsed its draft guidelines 
for the practice of Collaborative Law, prepared largely on 
the basis of guidelines drafted by the National Centre for 
Collaborative Law, being a body set up in the ACT by  
local practitioners. The significant work of local  
practitioners Juliette Ford, Phil Davey, Julie Dobson, 
Kathryn Heuer and Stephen Bourke should be  
particularly acknowledged in this regard. 

Olivia Gesini has recently been appointed as the ACT 
Representative on the Law Council’s National  
Committee for Collaborative Law. 

All in all a very challenging year in family law.  The next 
12 months will also have its challenges as the dust  
settles on the various amendments to the Family Law 
Act and the Child Support Scheme. Meanwhile the  
profession awaits the introduction of the national de 
facto relationship laws. 

Olivia Gesini (Chair) 

FUNCTIONS LAW WEEK♣ 

Jason Parkinson (Chair)  
Chanaka Bandarage 
Rachel Bird 
Rosemary Budavari (until July 2007) 
Ben Caddaye 
Louise Donohoe 
Jan Dutton 
Elenore Eriksson 
Sheila Foliaki-Singh 
Leonie Kennedy 
Larry King 
Katrina Mackenzie 
Athol Opas 
Bill Redpath 

2007 was the third year of the combined Functions and 
Law Week Committee and its members excelled in their 
duties. 

Law Week 2007’s theme was ‘The Rule of Law in  
Democracy’, and the committee and Society members 
were keen to offer their support. 

Shoppers in Canberra’s four main shopping centres 
could again get free legal advice with their weekly  

Court’s pilot project known as the Children’s Cases  
Programme) has become enshrined in the new Division 
12A of the Family Law Act .  Those provisions now also 
apply in the Federal Magistrates Court for matters filed 
after the commencement date. 

In July 2007, further amendments to the Child Support 
Act came into effect, a number of new Family  
Relationships Centres commenced operation around 
Australia, and Dispute Resolution Certificates (which 
must be obtained by a separating couple from an  
accredited provider before proceedings) became  
mandatory except in cases of urgency and domestic  
violence. 

Meanwhile the scale of costs and the Family Court’s 
longstanding jurisdiction to adjudicate costs as between 
solicitor and client in the family law area is in the  
process of being revoked. 

In Canberra the profession has farewelled Federal  
Magistrate Bert Mowbray and welcomed new Federal 
Magistrate Warwick Neville. 

The Family Law Committee has been busy keeping 
abreast of the changes as well as working on reports 
and changes that are yet to become law, such as the 
commencement of the model de facto relationships  
legislation and foreshadowed amendments to the Family 
Law Act to deal specifically with proposals for the  
relocation of children following marriage breakdown. 

The Family Law Committee has during the past 12 
months run a series of seminars on particular matters of 
interest to family law practitioners.  The seminars have 
proved to be very successful and well attended by  
members of the profession as well as a number of  
students and other interested parties.  Special thanks 
go to Lessli Strong and Kay Barralet for organising the 
seminars and to Judy Harrison and Margie Rowe of the 
ANU Legal Workshop for kindly hosting them. Topics 
have included the new Child Support Scheme regime, 
the practical effect of the Shared Parental Responsibility 
provisions and a review of the primary dispute resolution 
and mediation facilities in the Canberra region. 

Kay Barralet has continued to edit the Family Law  
Newsletter, published periodically. The Committee 
thanks her for her extensive work on this very useful 
publication. 

The Committee has continued its close ties with the 
Courts including by regular attendance of its  
representatives at Family Court Forum meetings  
convened by Deputy Chief Justice Faulks and liaison and 
meetings with Registrars of all the Courts. 

In October 2006 the bi-annual National Family Law  
Conference took place in Perth. 

A number of committee members was involved including 
Stephen Bourke who spoke at a plenary session on the 
topic of “Superannuation and Family Law”, Olivia Gesini 
who took part in a panel discussion with Phil Davey and 
others in relation to Collaborative Law and Denis Farrar 
who was prominent as the ACT Representative on the 
Treasurer of the Family Law Section.  
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groceries.  This community pro-bono work is one of the 
Society’s most visible contributions to Law Week and 
has become well regarded by the Canberra community.  
Thank you to all members who gave up time from their 
busy practices to help. 

The highlight of the week was the Blackburn Lecture, 
with former Justice Wilcox of the Federal Court of  
Australia, speaking to a packed house on “The Rule of 
Law - looking behind the icon”. 

Congratulations to the winners of the Law Week soccer 
competition, the Office of National Assessments, and 
commiserations to Porters Lawyers after Grant Kennealy 
took one for the team when he tore his cruciate ligament 
and required surgery.     

Thanks to the committee and volunteers for making Law 
Week 2007 an unmitigated success.  

Our regular Law Society lunches have become a  
perennial favourite with practitioners–each lunch being 
a sell-out.  Generous sponsorship from Gavin Lee of 
Willis Australia and Richard Navakas of Hillross Financial 
Services and Bill Redpath’s excellent wine selections 
make the lunches the best value fine dining in town.   

In October, the Annual Dinner was held at the Lobby 
Restaurant, where “Golden Gavel” finalists showed us 
how an after-dinner speech should be made.  Thanks to 
all the contestants for a thoroughly entertaining evening, 
and congratulations to Brooke Horne of Minter Ellison 
for his win. 

Thanks again to Yvette De Paoli, the hard working and 
ever-smiling brains of the operation.  Yvette and all the 
members of the Functions and Law Week Committee 
have worked hard during 2007 and we are all looking 
forward to the challenges of 2008.  

Jason Parkinson (Chair) 

LEGAL PROFESSION ACT & ETHICS ♦ 

Michael Phelps (Chair) 
Paul Amarego 
Rod Badgery 
Trevor Barker 
David Crossin (until Sept 2006) 
Julie Dobinson (until March 2007) 
Graeme Finlayson 
Tom Howe 
Tony Kidney (until October 2006) 
Robert Reis (since October 2006) 
Gerald Santucci 
Gloria Wong 

The Committee met on seven occasions throughout the 
year. 

With the introduction of the Legal Profession Act on 1 
July 2006 and the commencement of Part 3.1 (Trust 
Monies and Trust Accounts) and Part 3.2 (Costs  
Disclosure and Review) on 1 October 2007, the  
Committee has had a great deal to consider. 

As was anticipated when the legislation was introduced, 
anomalies have arisen and will continue to arise as the 
provisions of the Act are sought to be applied to various 
scenarios which emerge in practice. The Committee, and 
the Society in general, will continue to monitor the  
situation and press for amendments to the legislation in 
appropriate cases. 

Other matters considered in the context of the Act  
included the potentiality of conflicts of interest in  
incorporated legal practices and multidisciplinary  
practices and document retention periods. 

The remaining work of the committee arose from  
requests for rulings or guidance from practitioners on 
ethical matters or issues of a regulatory nature. These 
typically involve matters of perceived or actual conflicts. 

I extend my thanks to all Committee members, the  
Society’s Project Officer, Jo Clay, the Committee’s  
administrator and the other Society staff for their  
contribution and ongoing support. I particularly extend 
my gratitude to David Crossin for his wise counsel. David 
finally retired from the Committee during the year after 
previous attempts to do so had been successfully  
resisted. David has made a tremendous contribution to 
the profession over the years with considerable grace 
and humour. 

Michael Phelps (Chair) 

LAW OFFICE MANAGERS FORUM ♦ 

Tanya Berlis (Chair) 
Julie Barton (Deputy) 
Hilary Saunders 
Sue Hayes 
Marilyn MacLeod 
Fran Nichols 
Miquel O’Toole 
Jane Haddock 
Marcela Escosteguy 
Erin KelsallJo Salmond 
Lizette Tantala 
Gayle Sillis 
Bronwyn Sweeney 
Lyzette Tantala 
Marni Tebbutt 
Alex Thearle 
Denise van Dijk 
Melinda Whyte 

The Law Office Managers Forum meets on the fourth 
Wednesday of each month between the hours of 1pm 
and 2pm. The Forum generally has a guest speaker  
addressing various topics of interest.  In 2006/2007 the 
following speakers have addressed LOMF. 
• David Morpett  – (Industrial Relations) 
• Adrian Bray – (Trust Audits) 
• Yvette Kulish of LEAP – (Document Management) 
• Andrew Lawson of Best Practice Consulting – 

(Business Advisors) 
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• Mark Patman of CARE Super – (Changes in  
Superannuation) 

• Alisa Taylor of Bradley Allen – (AWA Fairness Test) 
• Greg Schmidt of Chamber of Commerce – (Work 

Choices) 

We have also conducted the following Seminar; 
• Carolyn Stewart – Confident Customer Service 

LOMF provides a venue for networking and a wonderful 
source for ideas and strategies.   

If you are interested in sharing ideas and issues relating 
to legal management please come along and join LOMF. 

Tanya Berlis (Chair)  

MENTAL HEALTH & CHILDREN’S SERVICES ♦ 

Jerry Leyland (Chair) 
Lessli Strong (Chair until March) 
Barbara Campbell/Helen Small 
Rebecca Curran 
Mary-Therese Daniel 
Sheila Foliaki-Singh 
Helen Hayunga 
Matthew Kamarul 
Brian Liddy 
John Lundy 
Roberta McRae 
Athol Morris 
Amanda Nutall 
Darryl Perkins 
Greg Stagg 
Louise Taylor  
Amanda Tonkin 
Mary Villis 
Gillian Witchard  

The Mental Health and Children’s Services Committee 
has been through many changes in the past year. We 
would like to thank the past Chair Lessli Strong for her 
guidance and support and wish her well in her future 
endeavours. We also thank Linda Crebbin for her  
expertise and enthusiasm and wish her well in her new 
capacity as the Children’s Commissioner for the ACT.  

Many new members from diverse backgrounds have 
joined the Committee in the past six months. They bring 
with them experience and enthusiasm which has given 
the Committee a renewed vitality. 

Throughout the year the committee has invited various 
speakers to attend meetings and discuss issues of  
interest identified by the Committee. For example, to 
address the issue of young people incurring debts for 
such matters as mobile phones David Tennant of CARE 
(Credit and Debt Counselling Service) attended the July 
meeting.  

David’s presentation assisted the Committee in focusing 
on the problems young people face when entering open 
contracts with mobile telephone providers. We hope to 
make representations in partnership with other  

interested parties to mobile phone providers to produce 
a package that would suit young people, and would  
limited their potential indebtedness. 

We also had special working-dinner meeting in June with 
Magistrate Dingwall, the Children's Court Magistrate, in 
which views and expectations were shared. The  
Committee thanks Magistrate Dingwall for his time and 
appreciates the informative and interesting discussions 
that came about. We hope to extend our working-dinner 
program to other members of the Magistracy, the  
Judiciary and Administration.  

Dr Bonner of ACT Mental Health also kindly gave his 
time to address the Committee in relation to the vexed 
issue of people in custody suffering from mental health 
issues. We hope to discuss with appropriate authorities 
the many issues raised in our discussions with Dr  
Bonner. 

We are fortunate to have members of the Committee 
who have many years’ experience and seniority in their 
various agencies. Committee members in their capacity 
as senior members of their respective agencies have 
utilised the forum of the Committee to discuss and  
resolve ongoing inter-agency issues. 

New items on the agenda for the coming year involve 
concerns raised about children in care being charged 
with offences in circumstances where any other child 
would, in all probability, not have been charged. 

We also addressed a number of other issues over  
including: - 

• the legal basis for the restraint of children by carers; 
• the lack of legislative distinction between adults and 

children in Family Violence matters where the child 
is accused of an offence; 

• the effect of the provisions of S84 of the Children 
and Young People Act vis a vi the provisions of Part 
2 of the Crimes (Forensic Procedures) Act;  

• issues of the delay in police summoning young  
people to Court for alleged offences when they are 
about to turn 18 years of age; and 

• the drafting and effect of the Children’s’ and Young 
Persons Bill. 

As Chair, I thank all members past and present for their 
ongoing support and look forward to expressions of  
interest from both lawyers and non-lawyer who would 
like to join the Committee.  

Jerry Leyland (Chair) 

PRACTICE MANAGEMENT ♠ 

Rod Barnett (Chair) 
Bill Baker 
Graeme Blank 
Phillip Davey 
Tony Kidney (until October 2006) 
Byll Swan (until October 2006) 
Gary Tamsitt 
Paul Vane-Tempest 
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Denise Van Dijk 

Once again we come to the end of another year of  
operation of our Committee which overall has been  
extremely successful.   

The take-up in relation to the Practice Management 
Course by Practitioners seeking to qualify themselves to 
hold an Unrestricted Practising Certificate has not been 
as great in previous years, although I must say that 
since we have been keeping records for a number of 
years, the enrolments in the full Practice Management 
Course seem to be somewhat cyclical. 

The ancillary Courses which are directed at legal support 
staff and newly admitted Solicitors have been extremely 
popular.   

It seems clear that amongst the younger members of 
our society there is a general awareness that  
understanding of the new Legal Profession Act is a must 
so far as all Practitioners are concerned and does not 
only fall within the purview of senior members and  
management of each particular firm.  

I have noted that there has been a general acceptance 
by sole Practitioners that they must be fully conversant 
with the provisions of the Legal Profession Act.   

This attitude will need to be further reinforced when 
those sections of the Legal Profession Act relating to 
costs, come into force apparently on 1st October of this 
year.   

As a consequence of that newly promulgated legislation, 
there will be a need on the part of Practitioners to  
understand their obligations in relation to cost  
disclosure and it is the intention of our Committee to 
work with the CLE Committee in relation to providing 
courses to deal with the Cost Disclosure regulations in 
due course.   

As is the custom, I would like to provide statistics as to 
the number of attendees in relation to all of our  
activities.  Whilst there does not appear to be an overall 
increase, there are certain areas which have increased 
from last year.  They are set out below. 

I am further pleased to report that the income generated 
for the Law Society in relation to all Courses and  
seminars conducted by the Practice Management  
Committee throughout the year, have resulted in a gross 
income of $32,222.      

I would also like to take this opportunity of thanking all 
the members of my Committee who have not only  
provided constructive advice but have continued to  
participate in some of the modules of our Courses.  A 

special thankyou, of course, goes to Linda Mackay who 
has soldiered on and has done her usual magnificent 
job in ensuring that the Committee and all the Courses 
run extremely smoothly and efficiently.   

I would also like to take this opportunity of thanking all 
the members of my Committee who have not only  
provided me with constructive advice but have  
continued to participate in some of the modules of our 
Course. 

It is with regret the Committee lost the services of Byll 
Swan in October of last year, who I suspect has now 
moved on to the greener pastures of partial retirement.  
Byll brought to bear his extensive experience in the  
practice of law to bear in various aspects of decisions 
made by the Committee.  Since then he has been sorely 
missed.   

He also made a valuable contribution to the  
presentation of certain modules of the Course.   

Rod J. Barnett (Chair) 

PROPERTY LAW ♦ 

Michael James (Chair)  
John Chamberlain 
Emma Crean 
Alfonso del Rio 
Robin Gibson 
Ruth Harris 
Geoff Hay 
Jayson Hinder 
Ian Julien 
John Irvine  
Susan McCarthy 
Roberta McRae 
Jill McSpedden 
Richard Nesbitt 
Mark Phillips  
John Power (until June 2006) 
Margie Rowe 
Byll Swan 
Tony Thew 
Peter Waight 
Chris Wheeler 

The Property Law Committee has met monthly in the last 
year, discussing an always busy agenda.  It has been 
another year of significant legislative activity, with  
consultation on the Government’s Planning Reform  
being a particularly important part of the Committees 
work.  Chris Wheeler and Alfonso del Rio have been the 
hard working members primarily responsible for this 
work and I thank them for their enormous contribution. 

This year also marked the retirement of John Power, a 
member of the Committee for many years, and one of 
the hardest working. John is the proverbial "quiet 
achiever" and set an inspirational model of longevity and 
contribution to us all. 

The Committee has also been involved in; 

Practice Management Course  15 
Risk Management Seminars for Newly  
Admitted Solicitors 

21 

Risk Management Seminars for Support Staff 48 

Trust Accounting Seminars 28 

Seminars for Newly Admitted Solicitors 156 



20 

Annual Report 2006-07 

• representation to Affordable Housing advisory group 
• asbestos management 
• planning reform process 
• Unit Titles management discussion papers 
• statutory utility easements 
• recent case law including partial deposit clauses 
• liaison with REIACT 
• meetings with ACT Revenue about stamp duty 
• representations on ACT Registrar Generals Office 

(regretfully unsuccessful) and on line searching 

I thank all the Committee Members for their hard work 
and dedication.     

Michael James (Chair) 

YOUNG LAWYERS ♦ 

Elizabeth Lee (Chair until August 2007) 
Catherine Wallace (Vice Chair) 
Edward Campbell (Treasurer) 
Andrew Allan (Secretary) 
Morna Bassi 
Amber Beck 
Chak Chow 
Magda Iwasiz 
Karen Lang 
Fred Lester 
Peter Nicholas 
Kelisiana Thynne 
Fiona Reading 
Cleo Wilson  
James Fletcher (Immediate Past Chair)  

Year in Review  
My time as Chair of the Young Lawyers Committee (YLC) 
kicked off with a bang on 19 October 2006 with my first 
task being to organise “Shop for Pink”, a charity event 
held at the Canberra Centre to raise money for breast 
cancer awareness.  Due to the great effort of the YLC we 
were able to raise more than $3,000 for the Pink Ribbon 
drive. 

Only a mere week later, the YLC hosted the Golden 
Gavel Competition during the Law Society’s Annual  
Dinner on 26 October 2007.  Brooke Horne from Minter 
Ellison took out the gong with a very entertaining take on 
Welfare Survivor – what challenges await the tribe on 
Dole Bludger Island? whilst the YLC’s very own Amber 
Beck took home the People’s Choice Award purely for 
being able to quote a line from every single Madonna 
song within her entire speech, Press Release – ACT 
Budget problems solved.  Madonna’s coming to town!  
Bring out your young. 

Brooke proudly represented the ACT at the national 
Golden Gavel hosted by the WA Young Lawyers  
Committee on 2 November 2006 and although didn’t 
win any prizes, won many hearts. 

November 2006 was also my first time sneak peek at 
the Law Council of Australia’s Australian Young Lawyers 

Committee (AYLC) and it was definitely an eye-opener.  It 
was great to see how other young lawyers/young  
barristers associations around Australia worked, what 
issues they were concerned with, how they raised money 
and profile, etc. 

Our newly formed Social Sub-Committee (Amber Beck, 
Magda Iwasiw, Fred Lester and Karen Lang) kept all 
young lawyers very well lubricated throughout the year 
by kicking off “first Friday of the month” drinks at  
various drinking holes around Canberra including the 
Uni Pub, Kremlin Bar, Muddle Bar and North Bar. 

The YLC’s social functions reached unprecedented  
levels with regular attendances of 100+ people with 
some events selling out completely. 

2007 kicked off the YLC’s seminar series with more 
than 50 people attending our very first seminar  
presented by our very own Patron, His Honour Justice 
Connolly.  We also had good attendances at subsequent 
seminars presented by Dr Pene Mathew and Kristine 
Scheul (Meyer Vandenberg).  As a result of Meyer  
Vandenberg’s generous donation, we were able to make 
a financial contribution to beyondblue to assist in their 
critical research into depression.  Our next seminar is on 
16 August with Chief Minister Jon Stanhope. 

Obiter Dictum got a facelift – now published online and 
every two months, it’s fresher, hotter and better than 
ever before.  Our ever hard-working Obiter Team of 
Farhana Islam, Fiona Reading and Kelisiana Thynne 
really have done a stupendous job in kicking our  
publication up another gear. 

The YLC has developed important relationships with  
major sponsors including DFP Recruitment, GBL, SBR 
Insolvency & Reconstruction and CCH.  The YLC is also 
currently liaising with HSBC on a mutually beneficial deal 
and hope to get this off the ground soon. 

2007’s Law Week Quiz Night held on 17 May was talked 
of as “one of the best ever” with more than 270 of  
Canberra’s legal best coming in to compete to topple 
Porters Lawyers.  It was a fantastic effort by the YLC and 
we wish to thank our major sponsor, SBR and also Steve 
Whybrow and Jane Ferry (our question writers), Brendan 
Ding and Jonathan Mandl (CCH) for their tech skills and 
enthusiasm.  An extra warm thank you to Jonathan 
Beaumont from GBL for accepting the difficult task of 
having to control the rowdy crowd and doing the job 
beautifully. 

The YLC raised almost $4,300 which was presented to 
Dr Hugh Smith from ACT Prisoners Aid at the Law  
Society Members on 27 July. 

On 6 July, the YLC hosted its inaugural mid-winter  
dinner at Antigo’s where more than 90 young lawyers, 
friends and invited guests came to enjoy a 5-course  
dinner, plus fine wine for a mere $20 due to the  
generous sponsorship of GBL.  Justice Connolly spoke 
on the importance of networking and keeping contact 
with other professionals which was extremely valuable 
advice. 

The YLC has also developed a great relationship with the 
staff and students at Legal Workshop where young  



21 

Annual Report 2006-07 

competition. 

The enthusiasm and dedication of young lawyers has not 
gone unnoticed.  This year, the Law Society has  
introduced the ACT Law Society Young Lawyer Award to 
acknowledge, recognise and congratulate a young  
lawyer who has made an outstanding contribution to the 
community, the professional and personal achievement.  
The inaugural Award will be presented at the Annual  
Dinner on 25 October. 

The YLC is an extremely hard working Committee who 
take a lot of time, energy and effort to do their part for 
the profession.  I want to say a huge thank you to  
Catherine Wallace (Vice Chair), Edward Campbell 
(Treasurer), Andrew Allan, Fred Lester, Amber Beck, 
Magda Iwasiw, Farhana Islam, Fiona Reading, Kelisiana 
Thynne, Cleo Wilson, Karen Lang, Morna Bassi, Chak 
Chow and Peter Nicholas for their efforts this year. I also 
wish to thank James Fletcher (Immediate Past Chair), 
Luke Brown (former Treasurer) and Kristy Pope for their 
contribution to the YLC this year. 

As of 15 August, I will be resigning as Chair of the YLC to 
take on my new role as Chair of the AYLC.  It has been 
an extremely enjoyable and challenging time and I wish 
the new Chair of the YLC all the best.  I hope to serve the 
YLC even better during my time as Chair of the AYLC. 

The YLC is excited, energetic and dynamic – we  
encourage all young lawyers to get involved and look 
forward to building a bigger, better and brighter YLC! 

Elizabeth Lee (Chair) 

lawyers have volunteered their time to speak to students 
on their experiences as a young lawyer and on how the 
YLC can help and support newly admitted solicitors. 

The YLC also played a key role in this year’s ALSA  
Conference by many of its members judging some of the 
competitions and also assisting in the writing of moot 
questions – particular thanks to the YLC’s Vice Chair, 
Catherine Wallace, and my friend, Dilan Thampapillai 
(QUT) for their great efforts. 

The Year to Come  
The YLC is working on a Major Project – to publish an 
informal Young Lawyers’ survival handbook – this is an 
important publication, containing all the questions 
young lawyers felt were too silly to ask!  Under the self-
named “Task Master” Fred Lester, the project is in good 
hands. 

The YLC’s Committee Guidelines are coming into the 
home stretch and we hope to be able to finalise it within 
the year. 

Still to come this year is the PATCH BBQ in conjunction 
with the Brumbies to raise money for the Canberra  
Hospital’s paediatric ward.  The Social Sub-Committee is 
working extremely hard to give back more to the  
community. 

October will see our local Golden Gavel competition 
which has been hotting up in the last couple of years.  
The winner will be given the opportunity to represent the 
ACT in the National Golden Gavel competition to be held 
in Hobart on 16 November.  Good luck to all young  
lawyers competing! 

I want to extend a huge thank you to Andrew Rickard at 
DFP Recruitment as without his support, we would not 
be able to have an ACT representative at the national 

LAW SOCIETY COMMITTEE  
SUPPORT STAFF 

♠  Linda Mackay 
  Complaints Committee Secretary 
 
♣  Yvette De Paoli 
  Member Services Officer 
 
♦ Jan Dutton 
   Committee Administrator 
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Treasurer’s Report on the 2006/07 
Financial Statements 

I am pleased to present the Annual Report on the Society’s accounts for 2006/07. 

1. General Account 
 This account covers the income and expenditure relating to the general operations of 

the Society. 

2. Statutory Deposits Trust Account 
 This account comprises deposits of solicitors’ trust moneys lodged with the Society to 

earn interest which is paid into the Statutory Interest Account.  

3. Statutory Interest Account 
 This account is used to accumulate interest earned on funds deposited in the Statutory 

Deposits Trust Account together with interest earned on the balances in solicitors’ trust 
accounts. From it grants are made to support the Legal Aid Commission and other legal 
aid services.  The costs of disciplinary proceedings are paid from this account.  

4. Solicitors’ Fidelity Fund 
 The Fidelity Fund exists to meet any claims by clients for compensation in respect of 

loss arising from a solicitor’s failure to account for trust funds or other valuable  
property.  The costs of random inspections, investigations and the appointment of  
managers are met from this Fund.  

General Account 
As at 30 June 2007 the accumulated funds of the Society stood at $789,027. This is an increase 
of $50,396 on the previous year.  

The Society’s income increased by 4.3%.  This was largely due to increased revenue from  
practicising certificate fees as a result of an increased number of practitioner members. 

The Society’s expenditure increased by 3%, largely in line with inflation.  

Council continues to scrutinise all areas of expenditure and has approved a budget for 2007/08 
which is expected to produce a surplus similar to the 2006/07 surplus. 

Statutory Deposits Trust Account 
Total deposits at 30 June 2007 amounted to well over $9.3 million, an increase of 27% on the previous 
year. 
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It will be noted from the statement of cash flows that this increase was due to additional deposits 
totalling $3,066,164 less repayments of deposits amounting to $1,063,184.  

Statutory Interest Account 
The Statutory Interest Account derives its income from interest on solicitors’ statutory deposits, 
interest on the balance in solicitors’ trust accounts, and from the investment of the funds held in 
the Statutory Interest Account itself.  

The income of the Account of $2,323,254 was an increase of over 34% on the previous year.   

Council has decided that an amount of $1.5 million will be made available during 2007/08 for 
grants to the Legal Aid Commission and other community legal aid organisations.  

Solicitors’ Fidelity Fund  
The accumulated funds of the Fidelity Fund increased by $2,796 to a total of $4,178,123. 

While the Society has not been required to pay compensation as a result of a defalcation since 
1999, during 2006/07 the Fund was required to pay compensation totalling over $151,000 to a 
number of practitioners who sustained losses resulting from the failure of their professional  
indemnity insurance policies to provide adequate coverage, due to the collapse of the HIH/FAI  
insurance group.  The Fund will not be required to make any further payments of this nature.  

Expenditure on investigations, examinations and managers’ costs was substantially higher than in 
the previous year.  
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